
Environmental Committee 
September 24, 2018 

7:00 p.m. – City Hall Conference Room 
 

 
1. Call to Order 

 
2. Public Comment 

 
3. Introduction 

  
4. Committee Items 

a. Terracycling 
 

b. Sterigenics 
 

5. New Business/Old Business 
 

6. Next Meeting 
 

7. Adjournment  



City of Darien 

TO: Environmental Committee Members 

FROM: Lisa Klemm, Liaison Environmental Committee 

DATE:  September 14, 2018 

RE: Terracycling  

Terracycling is the process of taking used products destined for landfills and 
recycling them.  Ross Wenkus, a graduate of Hinsdale South, now a freshman at 
Indiana University, submitted the attached letter to Mayor Weaver regarding the 
process of terracycling and possibly introducing it to the City of Darien. 

Check the website https://www.terracycle.com for more information. 

https://www.terracycle.com/






City of Darien 

TO: 

FROM: 

DATE: 

RE: 

Environmental Committee Members 

Lisa Klemm, Liaison Environmental Committee 

September 17, 2018 

Sterigenics Update  

Mayor Weaver and City Administrator Vana invited United Analytic Services, INC (UAS) to 
attend the City Council meeting on September 17, 2018. The purpose of their attendance was 
to answer questions the Council raised at the meeting September 4, 2018. Council thought it was 
important to retain an environmental expert to assist in determining if the City needs to complete 
an independent review of impact Sterigenics may have on Darien.   

Kevin Aikman, PhD, CIH, FAIHA of UAS attended the meeting and you can view the meeting 
on YouTube. Dr. Aikman is Director of Industrial Hygiene & Lab Services at United Analytical 
Services, Inc. (UAS). UAS currently is advising School District 86 and the Village of Burr Ridge 
regarding Sterigenics. The web site for UAS is https://www.uas1.com/index.php 

Also included are the latest updates from the Village of Willowbrook and Village of Burr Ridge. 

https://www.uas1.com/index.php


 

 

Summary of Events / Update 
Willowbrook Sterigenics Environmental Issue 

(as of September 14, 2018) 
 

▪ On August 22, 2018, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) 
released the 2014 National Air Toxics Assessment (NATA).  This is a tool the 
agency uses to provide information on potential health risks from breathing 
air toxics, also known as hazardous air pollutants.  It includes estimates of 
exposure and risk for 180 air toxics that the EPA regulates under the Clean 
Air Act.  The 2014 NATA map indicates a higher level of risks from long-term 
exposure for populations within seven (7) specific census tracts located 
around the Willowbrook Sterigenics facility. 

 

▪ The elevated cancer risks are largely driven by an EPA risk value derived 
from a USEPA Integrated Risk Information System (IRIS) assessment.  The 
IRIS assessment dated December 16, 2016 found that ethylene oxide (EtO), 
a gas emitted by Sterigenics, is carcinogenic to humans (upgraded from a 
“probable carcinogen”).  
 

▪ Upon further studying this finding, the USEPA decided to perform some 
ambient air sampling around a known source of EtO emissions.  The 
Willowbrook Sterigenics facility was chosen.  The sampling was completed 
May 16-18, 2018 and the identified levels of EtO in the atmosphere were 
determined.  These test results were shared by the EPA with Sterigenics in 
June 2018. 
 

▪ Sterigenics obtained a permit from the Illinois Environmental Protection 
Agency (IEPA) and installed additional emissions controls on its 
Willowbrook facilities in July 2018.  The new emissions controls are 
reported to reduce EtO emissions by 90%. 
 

▪ On August 22, 2018, the USEPA contacted the Village of Willowbrook to 
advise that a report prepared by the Agency for Toxic Substances and 
Disease Registry (ATSDR) would be released that day pertaining to the 
increased risk of airborne toxics emitted by Sterigenics.  The ATSDR report 
contained three (3) recommendations: That Sterigenics take immediate 
action to reduce EtO emissions (which had already been done by the time 
the report was released), that long-term air monitoring be initiated to 
measure ambient air levels of EtO, and that the IDPH investigate whether 
there are elevated cancers in the population around the Sterigenics facility 
that are consistent with those associated with chronic EtO exposures. 

 



 

 

▪ On August 24, 2018, the Willowbrook Mayor posted a letter on the Village 
website alerting the community of the receipt of the federal agency report 
and advising that levels of EtO gas could pose a public health hazard.  The 
report was also provided.  The letter advised that the Village was working 
diligently with local, county, state, and U.S. elected officials to gather 
information from federal and state agencies on the matter. 
 

▪ On August 29, 2018, with the help of elected officials, a Public Forum 
meeting was held to enable the community to hear information and ask 
questions pertaining to their concerns.  Representatives from the USEPA, 
IEPA, ATSDR, and Sterigenics were in attendance as a panel.  Over 400 
concerned individuals attended the meeting. 
 

▪ Frustrated with the lack of information provided and direct answers to 
important questions from the community, the Village of Willowbrook 
announced the formation of their own independent Task Force to further 
study the ATSDR report, seek additional testing, including long-term 
monitoring, and make that information available to the public. 
 

▪ On September 10, 2018, the Willowbrook Village Board engaged the 
professional services of: 
 

- Environmental Law Firm Schiff Hardin, LLP – Lead attorney Renee 
Cipriano is former director of the IEPA, and associate attorney 
Frank Lyons is former administrator of the USEPA 

 

- Lucy Frasier Toxicology Consulting, LLC – Ms. Frasier is a board-
certified toxicologist with over 28 years of experience 

 

- GHD Services, Inc. – Mr. Dyron Hamlin is a chemical engineer and 
certified industrial hygienist 

 

▪ On September 11, 2018, the Willowbrook Mayor, elected officials, and staff 
met with representatives from the Illinois Department of Public Health 
(IDPH) to discuss the initiation of their cancer incidence study.  Although 
these types of studies typically take 8 to 10 months to complete, the IDPH 
will prioritize this project and commit to a 6-month completion timeframe. 

 

▪ The Village Attorney is completing an analysis of all Village codes, including 
zoning codes, to determine whether the operation of the Sterigenics facility 
is in compliance with all local requirements, and if appropriate action can 
be taken as a result of identified and confirmed non-compliance.  

 



 

 

UPDATE: 
 

- Before additional ambient air sampling can be performed, the newly 
installed emissions controls on the Sterigenics facilities must be tested.  
This stack test is scheduled to occur the week of September 17, 2018. 

 

- Once the stack testing results are available, the Village will request that the 
USEPA conduct additional ambient air sampling as soon as possible to 
determine current EtO levels in the area since the additional emissions 
controls were put in place.  The Village Task Force is analyzing the USEPA’s 
approach to monitoring.  Based on their recommendations, we will ask that 
the USEPA also expand the testing radius and locations of monitoring to 
include areas of concern such as schools, daycare centers, and other 
locations. 

 

- Once the ambient air sampling results are available, and reviewed by the 
Task Force, the Village will then insist that the USEPA forward those results 
to the ATSDR to request that their original report be updated to include 
current health risks as a result of the new tested levels. 
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VILLAGE OF BURR RIDGE – Public Information Post 
DATE: September 13, 2018 

 RE:  Sterigenics in Willowbrook, IL 

 
At its meeting of September 10, 2018, the Board of Trustees received an update regarding the 
Sterigenics facility in Willowbrook.  The Village’s consultant, Kevin Aikman from United 
Analytical Services (UAS), was present.  After an update from Village staff and Mr. Aikman, the 
Board of Trustees welcomed public comments on this matter.   
At the conclusion of the public comments, The Board directed staff to compile the questions asked 
by the public and post responses on the Village website.  Attached are the responses.  Additionally, 
the Board of Trustees directed staff to provide updates on our web site.  The following is the latest 
update regarding action steps under way and anticipated.   

• The Village of Willowbrook is forming a panel of experts to evaluate data and advise the 
Village.  The panel will include highly credentialed experts in environmental law, 
toxicology, and industrial hygiene.   

• Burr Ridge has asked that information generated and actions taken relative to the 
Willowbrook panel be provided to the Village of Burr Ridge.  Our consultant from UAS will 
review any findings generated by this panel.   

• Additional testing of emissions (a.k.a. stack testing) from the Sterigenics facility is 
anticipated to be completed within days or weeks.  These test results will be evaluated by the 
Illinois Environmental Protection Agency and will be provided to the public. 

• The Village of Willowbrook will request that the United States Environmental Protection 
Agency do additional air testing upon conclusion of the stack test at Sterigenics.  The Village 
of Burr Ridge will request this testing include any potentially impacted areas within Burr 
Ridge. 

• Upon conclusion of the above, the Village of Willowbrook will request that the Agency for 
Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR) provide an updated report based on the 
latest findings of the stack and air testing.  Once again, the Village of Burr Ridge will support 
Willowbrook in this request. 

• Concurrently, the Illinois Department of Public Health has begun a cancer incidence study 
with the goal of assessing whether there are “elevated cancers in the population surrounding 
the Sterigenics facility.”   

Additional updates will continue to be posted on our web site.  Additional information is also 
available on the Village of Willowbrook website. 
 

http://www.willowbrookil.org/index.aspx?NID=302
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VILLAGE OF BURR RIDGE – Public Information Post 
DATE: September 4, 2018 

 RE:  Sterigenics in Willowbrook, IL 
 

 
On Wednesday, August 22, 2018 the Village of Willowbrook was advised that the United States 
Environmental Protection Agency (US-EPA) released a report from the Agency for Toxic 
Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR, which is a subsidiary of the Centers for Disease Control) 
regarding Sterigenics International Inc., a business located in the Village of Willowbrook, IL.  The 
report indicates that Sterigenics emits a chemical, ethylene oxide (EtO), that the USEPA recently 
reclassified as possibly being more harmful to humans than was previously thought.  Through 
inquiries, the Village of Willowbrook learned that the USEPA had asked the ATSDR to complete 
the report as a result of the recent reclassification of EtO which occurred in December of 2016 so 
they could further study EtO to develop appropriate regulatory standards.  The facility in 
Willowbrook operates under a permit issued by the Illinois EPA, and the US-EPA/IL-EPA have 
stated that they are in compliance with their permit.  However, their further study into EtO may 
result in the need for further emissions reductions.  The recent reclassification of EtO was the result 
of the 2014 National Air Toxics Assessment (NATA), which is performed every 3 years.  The most 
recent NATA report (the 2014 report) identified areas throughout the country that they believe are 
at a higher risk of exposure to airborne toxins.   
The Village of Willowbrook sponsored a public forum meeting on Wednesday, August 29 to 
present the facts and allow the community to ask questions.  In addition to representatives from the 
Villages of Willowbrook and Burr Ridge, Congressman Bill Foster, Sen. John Curran, and Rep. 
Jim Durkin were also in attendance.  At that forum, the IL-EPA advised that there is no imminent 
threat to public health from short-term exposure to EtO, but the long-term effects are largely 
unknown.  Burr Ridge is concerned about any alleged or potential health hazard to our community.  
As a precaution, the Village is hiring our own environmental consultant to evaluate the information 
from state and federal agencies and to advise the Village.  Additional information is continuing to 
be posted on the Village of Willowbrook website and will continue to be posted at this location on 
the Burr Ridge web site. 
 

http://www.willowbrookil.org/CivicAlerts.aspx?AID=368


Minutes 
City of Darien 

Environmental Committee Meeting 
Monday, May 14, 2018 

 
PRESENT: Robert Erck, Deb Hardtke, Hilda Gonzalez, Allan Jackimek, Lisa Klemm – Liaison, 

Guests – Cynthia McCann and MaryBeth Owano (GoodWorx, Inc) and Alderman 
Sylvia McIvor 

 
ABSENT: Jane Harmon, Arleta Peknik 
 
Chairman Jackimek called the meeting to order at 7:04 p.m. at City Hall – Conference Room.   
 
OLD BUSINESS 
Recap of Electronics Recycling Event held on Saturday, April 21st.  Event was a huge success. 
Discussed future events and, in future, limit the number of items for drop off (or number of 
televisions allow). Thanked everyone for their participation.  A total of 6.75 tons of electronics 
was collected. 
 
A copy of DuPage County Waste and Recycling Report for 2017 was circulated.  Darien sits at a 
40% recycling rate.  
 
Clarke Mosquito is back. This is their 2nd year of a 3 year contract.   
 
NEW BUSINESS 
Cynthia McCann and Mary Beth Owano introduced themselves and educated the committee on 
Good Worx, Inc. and what they are all about. They discussed composting as it relates to their 
growing project and the plans that are in the works to redirect food scraps in the community.   
Encouraging all to start composting.   
 
Good Worx, Inc. is always looking for volunteers (weeding, watering, etc) from June to 
November. They have seven locations. District 86 uses the farm location for their Transition 
Center for the deaf/hard of hearing students. 
 
NEXT MEETING – Monday, September 24, 2018 – City Hall Conference Room – 7:00 p.m.  
 
Meeting adjourned at 8:29 p.m. 
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